REPORT ON CONSULTATION ABOUT NATIONAL TARGETS AT KEY STAGE 2 IN ENGLISH AND MATHEMATICS  

In September last year, the Department consulted a sample of 1000 schools, all 150 Local Education Authorities (LEAs) and other interested parties on proposals for new national targets at Key Stage 2 for English and mathematics.  A total of 4,000 copies of the consultation were distributed.  The proposed targets were:

· That 85% of 11 year olds should achieve level 4 or above in the Key Stage 2 English and mathematics tests by 2004.

· That 35% of 11 year olds should achieve level 5 or above in the Key Stage 2 English and mathematics tests by 2004.       

We also consulted on whether governing bodies should be required to set separate school level targets for the percentage of their pupils achieving Level 5+ in English and mathematics at Key Stage 2.  

The consultation closed on 14 December 2001.  A total of 206 responses were received, representing a return rate of just 5%.  In parallel with the consultation exercise, the Department held meetings with each LEA to discuss their proposed targets for 2004.  LEAs submitted their proposed targets to the Department as part of their Education Development Plans at the end of January, along with details of the targets that their schools had set for 2003.

It was clear both from the responses received to the consultation paper and from the meetings with LEAs that the proposed national targets were viewed as extremely challenging.  On average, two thirds of those responding to the consultation believed that the targets were too high, while one third considered them to be challenging, but achievable.  There was also some concern, amongst those respondents opposed to the proposed targets, about the process for setting targets at local level.  

Ministers have considered carefully the responses to the consultation, alongside the targets set by LEAs for 2004 and by schools for 2003.  They recognise that the proposed national targets are very challenging and that some schools are concerned about the level of the targets, particularly following last year’s disappointing Key Stage 2 results.  But they are confident of further improvements in results this year, which they believe will provide a good platform for achieving the targets that were proposed.  They have therefore decided to set the targets that were proposed in the consultation paper, and that schools should be required to set targets for the percentage of pupils achieving level 5+ in the Key Stage 2 tests.  
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